[image: image1.png]\V’ | Woodrow Wilson
International

Center

| for Scholars






MEDIA ALERT

Sharon McCarter, Director of Outreach and Communications
June 11, 2007
Phone: (202) 691-4016

sharon.mccarter@wilsoncenter.org 

Lee H. Hamilton Responds to Reports of Iranian Court’s Refusal to Uphold Due Process Rights for Dr. Haleh Esfandiari

WASHINGTON—Lee H. Hamilton, president and director of the Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, responded to the report today by ILNA news agency in Iran, that Shirin Ebadi, the lawyer for Dr. Haleh Esfandiari, was denied access to see Haleh today. “It is outrageous and unacceptable that Haleh’s lawyers have not even been permitted to see or communicate with her,” said Hamilton. “This further underscores that Haleh’s detention has no legal basis, and violates any international standard of justice and human rights. Haleh has seen no one other than her captors for more than a month. She has been denied access to her family, her lawyers, her medications, and international organizations like the Red Cross. She has been prevented from leaving the country for more than five months. We continue to be extremely concerned about Haleh, as well as the other Iranian-Americans being held in Iran. Haleh should be released immediately.”
Nobel Peace Prize laureate Shirin Ebadi stated in Tehran today that Matin Rassekh, the prosecutor of the Revolutionary Court branch handling Dr. Esfandiari's case, not only refused to meet with her, but did not even give her permission to enter the court building. Contacted by telephone, Mr. Rassekh told Ebadi that Dr. Esfandiari does not need a lawyer. Ms. Ebadi stated that Dr. Esfandiari is being denied due process and her rights. Dr. Esfandiari is director of the Middle East Program at the Woodrow Wilson Center.
The text of Shirin Ebadi's statement, as reported by the ILNA news agency and translated into English, is as follows:
“I, Shirin Ebadi, have been appointed by the family to represent Haleh Esfandiari, who is currently in Evin Prison. At 9:00 in the morning on Monday, 11 June 2007, I went to branch 14 of the Revolutionary Court to meet with the prosecutor, Mr. Matin Rassekh. [Judiciary] officials said the permission of the prosecutor was required to permit my entry into the building. When I spoke to him by telephone from the information office of the building, he said that Ms. Esfandiari does not need a lawyer. They did not even allow me to enter the building to see him.

Given these facts, I wish to state that my client remains under arrest without recourse to a lawyer and that this is a denial of her rights to due process. Anything that my client says in prison will have no standing under the law. Responsibility for the protection of Haleh Esfandiari’s life, health, and security falls to the judicial authorities who, ignoring the relevant laws, are denying her all her rights as a citizen.”
For up-to-date information regarding the situation of Dr. Haleh Esfandiari, please visit the Wilson Center’s media update center at www.wilsoncenter.org/halehnews. To get involved in the campaign to free Dr. Esfandiari, go to www.freehaleh.org. Media with questions may reach Sharon McCarter at (202) 691-4266 or sharon.mccarter@wilsoncenter.org. 
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Media with questions may reach Sharon McCarter at sharon.mccarter@wilsoncenter.org or (202) 691-4016.

